Belton City Council Meeting
August 8, 2017 - 5:30 P.M.

The Belton City Council met in regular session in the Wright Room at the Harris
Community Center with the following members present: Mayor Marion Grayson, Mayor
Pro Tem Craig Pearson and Councilmembers David K. Leigh, Paul Sanderford, Dan
Kirkley, Guy O’Banion and John Holmes, Sr. Staff present included Sam Listi, Gene
Ellis, Amy Casey, Brandon Bozon, Bruce Pritchard, Chris Brown, Bob Van Til, Angellia
Points, Judy Garrett, Matt Bates, Paul Romer, Charlotte Walker, Cynthia Hernandez
and Kim Kroll.

The Pledge of Allegiance to the U.S. Flag was led Assistant City Manager/Chief of
Police Gene Ellis, the Pledge of Allegiance to the Texas Flag was led by Mayor Marion
Grayson, and the Invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Craig Pearson.

1. Call to order. Mayor Marion Grayson called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.

2. Public Comments.

Linda Hankins, 2607 N. Main Street, is a veterinarian who owns Belton Small Animal
Clinic. The clinic has just begun an expansion. She noticed that HEB, which is close
by, advertised for and is having a mobile pet vaccine clinic in their parking lot. She
asked if a permit is needed or should be required for mobile clinics? She felt that it is
unfair to those veterinarians who have invested in Belton with a permanent location.

Rucker Preston, 2013 Hilltop Street, spoke regarding recycling. He asked the
Council to consider reviewing the demand for recycling to see if it is possible to have
more recycling pickups and less garbage pickups.

Both items were referred to Staff for review.

3. Presentation by Harker Heights Fire Chief Paul Sims of a life-saving award to
Belton Firefighters for a rescue involving a vehicle accident in Harker Heights.

Harker Heights Fire Chief Paul Sims recognized Belton Firefighters Cody Avants
(unable to attend the meeting) and Josh lIsbell for their quick actions and the life-
saving rescue of a victim trapped in a burning vehicle following a traffic accident in
Harker Heights. They were on their way with a patient to Seton Hospital when they
came upon the accident. Belton Fire Chief Bruce Pritchard congratulated the two,
and said their names will be engraved on the plaque hanging on the Wall of Honor at
the Fire Station. The plaque recognizes those who go above and beyond the call of

duty.
Consent Agenda

Items 4-5 under this section are considered to be routine by the City Council and
may be enacted by one motion. If discussion is desired by the Council, any item
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may be removed from the Cong=nt Agenda nrigr =~ *~sins ~t bha vamiinnd af ames

Councilmember, and it will be considered separately.

4. Consider the minutes ~f nraviniie maatinne-

a.
b.

July 25, 2017, City Council Meeting
July 28, 2017, Special Called City Council Meeting/Retreat

5. Consider appointments to the following Boards/Commissions:

a.

b.

Planning and Zoning Commission — appoint Lewis Simms to fill Eloise
Lundgren’s position; appoint Michael Pressley to fill Jason Morgan’s position
Zoning Board of Adjustment — appoint Nelson Hutchinson to fill Lewis Simms’
position; appoint Stephanie O’Banion to fill Michael Pressley’s position as
alternate; reappoint Zachary Krueger, Luke Potts, Michael Stock, Ted Smith
(alternate) and Stephanie O'Banion (alternate) to another two-year term
Historic Preservation Commission — appoint Diane Pressley to fill Nelson
Hutchinson’s position; appoint Ty Hendrick to fill Leo Camden’s position;
reappoint Diane Pressley and Ty Hendrick to another two-year term

. Ethics Commission — reappoint Mike Miller, Denise Whitley, Mark Fitzwater,

Charla Peters, Larry Pointer, Craig Hammonds to another one-year term, and
appoint Nicholas Rabroker

Upon a motion by Councilmember John Holmes, Sr., and a second by Councilmember
Dan Kirkley, the Consent Agenda was approved upon a vote of 7-0. Councilmember
Guy O’Banion abstained from voting on item 5b.

FY2018 Budget

6. Presentation of Belton Economic Development Corporation Annual Report

and Budget for FY 2018.

Executive Director, Cynthia Hernandez, presented the BEDC Annual Report. She
reviewed BEDC activities during FY 2017, projects that are underway and projects
on the horizon. Ms. Hernandez also highlighted some specific budget requests for
FY 2018. (See Exhibit “A”)

Director of Finance Brandon Bozon said that the BEDC Board has established a
Capital Projects Fund, and a budget amendment in the amount of $4.1M is needed
(item 12 on agenda).

Mr.

Bozon reviewed BEDC’s revenue projections and estimated operating

expenditures through 9/30/17.



Beiton City Council Meeting
August 8, 2017 — Page 3

CV 2NA10 DiAdmnt:

Estimated Beginning Fund Balance $ 824,925
Projected Revenues $1,769,900

Proposed Expenditures (& ank 18N

Net Impact of Proposed Budget $ 964,749
Projected Ending Fund Balance $1,789,674

Bozon reviewed the Incentive Fund that was established in FY2014, as well as
cash flow projections for the Corporation. Transfer to the Incentive Fund in FY2018
totals $95,000.

No action was required of the Council.

7. Presentation of Tax Increment Reinvestment Zone (TIRZ) Fund Budget for FY
2018.

Director of Finance Brandon Bozon summarized the Operating Fund, TIRZ Bond
Fund, the TIRZ Capital Projects Fund and the purpose of each. He presented the
proposed FY 2018 TIRZ Budget and reviewed the projected revenues and
proposed expenditures for the TIRZ Operating Fund. Additionally, he listed the
projects that had been granted a Fagade Improvement Grant in FY 2017 and those
that were in the pipeline for FY 2018.

Mr. Bozon reviewed the debt service schedule, and he discussed several capital
projects that were completed in FY 2017, as well as those that were on the horizon
for FY 2018 and beyond. He informed the Council that the TIRZ board approved the
proposed TIRZ budget at their meeting on July 27, 2017.

Councilmember Holmes asked if the TIRZ Boundary had not been adjusted, could
the General Fund have paid the local match for the South Belton Trail grant
application. Mr. Bozon said that General Fund could pay the grant match. City
Manager Sam Listi said that by amending the boundary of the TIRZ, it makes the
County funds eligible for use as well, instead of funding 100% of the cost from the
General Fund.

No action was required of the Council on this item.

8. Receive a presentation and discuss the Ad Valorem Tax Rate, Debt Service
Fund and proposed General Fund budget for Fiscal Year 2018.

Director of Finance Brandon Bozon presented a comparison of the FY 2017 vs. FY
2018 certified tax roll. The FY 2018 total market value increased $73.65M over FY
2017, and the taxable value increased approximately $59.65M. He explained that
the significant increase in Charitable Organizations is due to the sale of Stoney
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Brook Assisted Living Center in April. The owners have converted it to a non-profit
assisted living center. He added that in previous years, the only organizations that
were able to claim this exemption were Helping Hands Ministry, Body of Christ
Clinic and the Masonic Lodge.

Mr. Bozon discussed the historical ad valorem tax rate data. The highest tax rate in
the last 25 years was $0.8239 in 1995. He said that the FY 2018 Non-TIRZ growth
is 5.45% and the annualized growth has been 5.54% since the creation of the TIRZ.

Bozon reviewed the definitions of the various tax rates including the effective tax
rate and the rollback tax rate. He also presented the effective rate ($0.6465), the
current rate ($0.6598) and the rollback rate ($0.6599). He explained that the
rollback tax rate calculation splits the tax rate into two separate components: the
maintenance and operations rate and the debt service rate. The rollback rate is the
effective M&O rate times 1.08 plus debt service rate. He added that the adoption of
a tax rate above the rollback rate could trigger an election if petitioned by 10% of
registered voters.

Mr. Bozon said that the City is buying down the debt service rate by using Debt
Service Fund fund balance. This allows the City to increase the M&O rate to be
able to fund more maintenance and operations projects. Should the Council choose
not to buy down the debt service rate, then the tax rates shown would change.
Councilmember Leigh asked about the funds being utilized from Debt Service Fund
fund balance. Mr. Bozon explained that the funds in Debt Service Fund fund
balance recognize a higher collection rate than the budgeted collection rate of 97%.
Councilmember Holmes asked if the balance in the Debt Service Fund was healthy.
Mr. Bozon said that there is approximately $160,000 in that fund balance.

Bozon showed a comparison of Belton's ad valorem tax rate to other area cities’
rates.

The proposed Debt Service Tax Rate is $0.1053 for FY 2018. Mr. Bozon reviewed
the outstanding GO Debt and the corresponding debt service schedule. He added
that the projected annual tax roll growth is 3.75%.

Mr. Bozon said that the proposed budget includes $166,000 for Year 4 of the Street
Maintenance Plan, and there is another $175,000 anticipated to be remaining
following completion of the Year 3 Plan projects. A budget amendment to the
FY2017 budget is required to allocate an additional $240,000 to the project rather
than putting that money in fund balance. Bozon asked for direction on allocating an
additional $150,000 from fund balance in the FY2018 budget. Councilmember
Leigh asked if the $240,000 is just a one-time shot, or if it will be included in the
budget each year. Mr. Bozon said the $240,000 is a one-time shot, but the
$166,000 budgeted for street maintenance is an increase over the prior year's
$125,000. Mr. Leigh said that the target is closer to $1.0M. Mr. Listi said that Staff is
trying to increase that amount progressively each year, but it cannot be done in one
year. Mr. Leigh said that an increase of $41,000 is not enough. He added that there
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are other ways to pay for street maintenance, and not just from the General Fund.
He said we need to make it a goal to hit the $1.0M mark each year because there is
a $1.0M liability in street deterioration. Councilmember O’Banion agreed. Mayor
Grayson said there may have to be some trade-offs in order to fund more street
maintenance.

Councilmember Leigh suggested that the $240,000 be put in fund balance, but then
take some of that money each year to increase the budgeted amount for street
maintenance. He said that after a few years, it will become part of the regular
budgeted amount.

Bozon said that another budget initiative is related to Civil Service pay. A
compensation study conducted by the Human Resources and Finance
Departments showed that Belton is more competitive in certification pay and less
competitive in base pay. The proposed budget includes a 5% increase to the Civil
Service base pay steps.

A financial summary of the General Fund shows that the beginning fund balance
proposed at 10/1/2017 is estimated at $5.0M. Bozon reviewed the proposed
revenues which show an increase from FY 2017 of 6.19%. The new proposed
revenues, totaling $781,210, will be used to fund Capital Equipment Replacement
Funds, new personnel, and the increase in the refuse collection contract for the
Three Creeks addition.

Next, Mr. Bozon discussed the proposed expenditures for the General Fund for FY
2018. He highlighted the use of new proposed revenues which include balancing
the budget, civil service pay increases, street maintenance increase, new
personnel, Bell County Communications contract increase, health insurance
increase, and increased refuse collection contract. He also reviewed the FY 2018
Contributions that include AUSA Scholarship, Bell County Health District, Hill
Country Transit District, HOT Defense Alliance, BISD Crossing Guard Program,
Senior Citizens Center, and the Downtown Belton Merchant Association.
Contributions for FY 2018 equal $123,089.

Mr. Bozon summarized the FY 2018 Proposed Budget as follows:

¢ Budget as presented has no change to current tax rate ($0.6598)

o Key budget initiatives:
— Civil service pay scale adjustment: Increase base compensation by 5%
— Street maintenance funding increase of $41,000

He also added that future budget challenges include ongoing funding for the Street
Maintenance Plan, loss of ambulance revenues, and funding the Capital
Improvement Plan.
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Councilmember Leigh asked if Staff has surveyed other cities to see what
percentage of their budgets are allocated to Street Maintenance. He added that the
City needs more of plan for street maintenance. Mr. O’'Banion asked if the Capital
Equipment Replacement Plan was phased in with fund balance. Mr. Bozon said
fund balance was used in one year, and that is similar to what Staff is trying to do
with street maintenance, but the amounts needed are much larger than the Capital
Equipment Replacement Plan funding.

Councilmember Paul Sanderford said he understands where Councilimembers
Leigh and O’Banion are coming from with needing to fund as much street
maintenance as possible, but he said as long as we are moving toward the goal,
then we are making progress. He has no preference on splitting up the $240,000 or
spending it all in one year.

Mr. Listi explained that Staff has put together a progressive plan to get fully funded
for the Street Maintenance Plan. The total amount available for Year 4 funding is
potentially $731,000.

Councilmember Holmes commented about sales tax revenues. He said he is glad
that we have contracted for a Retail Marketing Strategy because he does not want
to lose business to neighboring cities. Mr. Listi said he is hopeful, and Staff will work
to make sure that the retail plan is productive. Sales tax is a large component of the
City’s “three legged stool” of funding. Mayor Grayson said she receives calls every
day from people wanting to be in Belton.

Councilmember Sanderford asked how much of the $731,000 would be paid to a
third party vendors versus in-house crews. Mr. Bozon responded that aimost the
entire $731,000 will be paid to outside contractors. Mr. Listi said that Staff is always
reviewing efficiencies to determine if it is more cost effective to do a project in-
house or contract with a vendor.

Councilmember Sanderford commented that he was surprised by the few vendors
that bid the Year 3 Street Maintenance Plan. Mr. Listi said a number of factors went
into receiving the few bids with the primary one being timing.

Mr. Bozon said that Staff will be proposing changes to fees for ambulance services
in order to make up some of the future loss of revenue. The proposed changes will
be presented with the Fee Schedule at a meeting in September.

No action was required by the Council on this item.

9. Conduct vote by the City Council to place a proposal to adopt a tax rate for
Fiscal Year 2018 on the Tuesday, September 19, 2017, agenda.

Councilmember Kirkley made a motion to place a proposal to adopt the current ad
valorem tax rate of $0.6598 on the agenda for the September 19, 2017, Special
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Called City Council meeting. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Leigh
and required a roll call vote.

Present and

City Council Against | Not Voting Absent

Mayor Marion Grayson

Mayor Pro Tem Craig Pearson

Councilmember David K. Leigh

Councilmember Dan Kirkley

Councilmember Guy O’Banion

Councilmember John Holmes, Sr.

xxxxxxxg

Councilmember Paul Sanderford

10. Call far two nithlicr haarinne an a nrannecad tav rata far Fieral Voar 2018 to be

nela on Tuesaay, August 2z, 201/, and fuesaay, Septemoper 12, 2017, at 5:30
p.-m. at the Harris Community Center, 401 N. Alexander Street.

Councilmember Kirkley made a motion to set Tuesday, August 22, 2017, and
Tuesday, September 12, 2017, at 5:30 p.m., at the Harris Community Center, 401
N. Alexander, for the public hearings on the proposed ad valorem tax rate. The
motion was seconded by Councilmember O’Banion and carried unanimously upon
a vote of 7-0.

Budget FY2017

11.

12.

Consider an amendment to the FY2017 General Fund budget

Director of Finance Brandon Bozon said that in order to fund Year 4 of the Street
Maintenance Plan, the following budget amendment needs approval:

$240,000 amendment to FY2017 budget

Upon a motion by Counciimember Kirkley, and a second by Councilmember
Holmes, the budget amendment was unanimously approved upon a vote of 7-0.

Consider an amendment to the FY2017 BEDC budget.

Director of Finance Brandon Bozon said this budget amendment is needed in order
to establish the Capital Projects Fund which will fund four pro™ :ts:

IH-35 Water Line Extension
Avenue D Extension
Rockwool Site Grading
East Street Improvements
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Upon a motion by Mayor Pro Tem Pearson, and a second by Councilmember
Holmes, the budget amendment was unanimously approved upon a vote of 7-0.

There being no further business, the Mayor adjourned the meeting at 7:23 p.m.

Mérion Grayson,

ATTEST:
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

ACCOMPLISHMENTS

Avenue D Design
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